From:

Sent: Wednesday, October 20, 2021 6:03 PM

To: Cc:

Subject: < External Message > Possible MTW demo on cash-like housing vouchers

Attachments: Streamlined voucher demonstration proposal final.pdf

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. If you have concerns about the content of the email, please send it to phishing@hud.gov

Hi all — I read with great interest the article in today's Atlantic about the discussion at last week's MTW advisory committee meeting of a possible cohort to examine the impacts of providing rental assistance in a form closer to cash than current HCVs. In my mostly retired new life, I worked on a proposal for a similar demonstration — outside of the MTW context — with Will Fischer, my former colleague at CBPP. While our concept looked to shift to a more statewide delivery system, in part to build more easily on the potential efficiencies from relying on the expertise of SNAP agencies in using electronic benefit transfers, Will and I thought the vision and analysis we sketch out in the attached memo to some HUD and other Administration staff earlier this year may be helpful to you in preparing for next week's discussion.

Happy to discuss further if you'd like.

Note I didn't include all the members of the advisory committee on this email as I don't have emails for the other members. Feel free to forward.



Memo

1275 First Street NE, Suite 1200 Washington, DC 20002

Tel: 202-408-1080 Fax: 202-408-1056 center@cbpp.org www.cbpp.org

To:

From:

Re: Streamlined rental assistance payment demonstration

Date: March 16, 2021

Policymakers are considering measures to sharply expand the housing voucher program, including President Biden's proposal to make vouchers available to every eligible family. Vouchers are a highly effective form of rental assistance, but 3 in 4 eligible households receive no rental assistance due to funding limitations. Making vouchers available to more households would do more than any other single policy change to reduce homelessness, overcrowding, and housing instability and would reduce poverty and racial inequity substantially. At the same time, improving the system for delivering voucher subsidies — which has significant shortcomings — could make an expanded voucher program more efficient and effective at improving the well-being of low-income people.

This memo proposes a demonstration testing streamlined delivery of rental assistance through electronic payments administered by state agencies that administer housing vouchers or Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) or other benefits for people with low incomes. (State agencies that don't administer housing vouchers would in some cases partner with local public housing agencies that administer vouchers today.) The streamlined payments would be subject to fewer federal administrative requirements; for example, there would be no requirement that units be subject to third-party housing quality inspections or that landlords enter into contracts with housing agencies. Also, the new system would permit families that keep their rent and utility costs relatively low to retain the savings, subject to the restriction that they use subsidy funds only for housing costs.

The streamlined payments would maintain many core features that make the existing program effective at assisting the lowest-income families, including the policy of setting rent payments at 30 percent of a family's adjusted income. Importantly, we are *not* proposing to test conversion of rental assistance to a cash benefit that recipients could use for non-housing purposes. That approach could have significant unintended downsides, including the risk that the benefits would count as income in SNAP or other programs, which would reduce their value considerably.

The policy changes we propose to test could have several significant benefits over the existing

¹ "The Biden Plan for Investing in Our Communities Through Housing," https://ioebiden.com/housing/#.

delivery system, although the demonstration would be crucial to determining their extent and identifying any tradeoffs. In brief, those potential benefits include:

- Making it easier for families to find a unit they can rent. Landlords may be more willing to rent to a tenant if they will receive a single monthly payment rather than having separate payment arrangements with PHAs and tenants (as occurs today) and if inspection and other federal legal requirements are eased. Greater landlord acceptance will be crucial to successfully implementing a major voucher expansion and would likely give households access to a broader range of neighborhoods.
- Reducing administrative costs. The changes proposed here could substantially reduce voucher administrative costs, which are several times higher than comparable costs in SNAP, such as by using income determinations from SNAP or other programs instead of costly and duplicative determinations by housing agencies, eliminating housing inspection costs, and achieving economies of scale by having large state agencies (rather than the current patchwork of over 2,000 state and local agencies) administer the program.
- Eliminating jurisdictional barriers to housing choice and facilitating partnerships with state-administered benefits. Giving states a role in administering benefits would enable families to move seamlessly across local jurisdictional boundaries without the often-cumbersome "portability" process used to shift assistance from one housing agency to another. It also could help states pair rental assistance with Medicaid and other services to address the needs of people who are homeless or have severe disabilities that make it difficult to live independently.
- Providing families with more simplicity and autonomy. Families could choose a unit to rent without needing agency approval of the unit or the rental charge. For example, a family could rent a unit for up 20 percent less than the maximum subsidy amount and use the remainder to lower their own payments for rent and utilities, which would free up resources for other needs and could reduce hardship. Or they could use the remainder to save for future housing costs, such as a security deposit on a new unit or a downpayment.

A five-year demonstration could be conducted at the same time the existing voucher program is scaled up. Its findings could inform adoption of some or all of the proposed policy changes for existing vouchers (including those that would still be administered by local public housing agencies) as well as for further expansions toward the goal of providing vouchers to all eligible families that want them. The more families that receive voucher assistance, the more important it will be to identify improved administrative mechanisms and policies.

That is partly because sharply expanding the voucher program would raise the stakes and make it more crucial to examine how best to deliver assistance. In addition, a larger voucher program would make state-administered alternative housing subsidies more feasible and desirable by expanding the group of households that receive *both* rental assistance and state-administered benefits like SNAP. A full entitlement would add to the potential advantages of alternative subsidies, since it would eliminate the need for waiting lists and local admissions preferences, which are one rationale for local voucher administration. A full entitlement also would make it easier to push to upgrade all substandard rental housing rather than focusing on inspecting individual voucher units, since all low-income people would be able to afford standard-quality units.

Potential Benefits, Risks of Distributing Voucher Assistance by State-Run Electronic Transfer to Families

The Housing Choice Voucher (HCV) program serves families through more than 2,000 state and local public housing agencies (PHAs), often with overlapping jurisdiction. A streamlined system could rely on state agencies to distribute rental assistance directly to families via electronic benefit transfers (EBT), similar to other federally supported benefits to low-income families. About 30 states already have state-level agencies that administer housing voucher programs for part or all of the state, and every state has a state agency that administers SNAP. To realize the greatest efficiencies from a state-administered housing voucher program using EBT — and to adhere most closely to regular housing market practices — landlords would have a legal relationship only with their tenants, unlike the current HCV program where landlords also have a separate contract with a public housing agency.

Similar to SNAP, in which state agencies load benefits monthly on families' EBT cards for food purchases at grocery stores or other locations, administering agencies could draw on federal funds to deposit the rental benefit amount to a family's EBT card or account.² Families would then use the card (or funds in their electronic account) to pay the full rent — the subsidy plus the tenant share — to their landlord rather than agencies making subsidy payments to landlords. Such payments could be made online to landlords' accounts. (Small landlords may have to establish accounts for this purpose, similar to how small retailers have adapted to use of electronic payment systems.)

Though benefits would be paid directly to families under the demonstration, they could only be used for monthly rent and utilities or other housing-related expenses, just as SNAP benefits are restricted to use for food. Families would generally be required to spend at least 80 percent of the maximum subsidy level on regular rent and utility costs, to discourage families from renting units that are in poor condition or too small for their health and safety. Families could use any remaining funds for other housing-related costs (such as future security deposits to facilitate a move), for rent or utility payments if they have an unanticipated increase in utility costs, or for a downpayment on a home purchase. They could also use the remaining funds to reduce their own payment toward rent and utility costs (normally about 30 percent of their income) and use the savings for other, non-housing purposes.

The demonstration would *not* test conversion of benefits to unrestricted cash or allow any rental assistance funds to be used for non-housing purposes. While unrestricted cash would give families even more flexibility, the risks would outweigh that benefit. A cash benefit would very likely count as income for SNAP and other programs (which exclude housing vouchers from income calculations today because they are only used for housing), reducing a family's benefits in those programs to a degree that would offset much of the value of the rental assistance. SNAP benefits alone typically fall by about 30 cents for every dollar of income once a family's income is above a very low level. Even if cash benefits under a demonstration project did not count toward other programs like SNAP, if unrestricted payments to families were ultimately adopted it would be very hard to maintain this protection in other means-tested programs, with the real risk that the effective value of the subsidy would be reduced substantially. In addition, conversion to cash could

3

² The EBT system could be designed just for this purpose, similar to the current SNAP software, or could rely on versions of generally available commercial electronic payment systems.

potentially reduce landlord participation, since a major benefit of renting to voucher holders is that they receive a reliable subsidy that must be used to pay the rent, and undermine political support for the program.

The EBT system we propose would use policies similar to the current housing voucher program to determine eligibility and benefit amount, but streamlined to facilitate state agency administration and reduce administrative costs. Electronic transfers would be made monthly based on the difference between HUD's standard for the maximum rental subsidy for the family's size in the zip code where the family's rental unit is located³ and 30 percent of the family's income after deductions, as determined periodically by the administering agency. (This is the same required contribution to rent and tenant-paid utilities as in the HCV program.) Administrators could rely on income determinations by other means-tested federal benefits, such as SNAP, TANF or SSI, to further simplify program administration.

This streamlined system would substantially reduce administrative costs. For example, the federal government paid state and local housing agencies an average of \$854 in 2020 for each voucher in use to cover their administrative costs, more than double the annual administrative cost per SNAP case. SNAP administrative costs largely reflect states' procedures for determining families' eligibility and countable income and transferring the resulting benefit amount to EBT cards; similar steps — and the economies of scale realized through administration by state-level agencies — would apply in the proposed streamlined housing voucher program. The streamlined approach also would eliminate many costly, additional components of current housing voucher administration, including the time and paperwork required to: issue vouchers to families before they search for housing, enter into a contract with a private landlord on behalf of each individual family, inspect families' rental units periodically to determine compliance with quality standards, and implement cross-agency procedures that apply when families move to a different agency's jurisdiction. States could achieve additional savings by making the many families that also receive SNAP or other federal low-income benefits eligible for housing voucher benefits automatically, and by relying on income determinations from

.

³ These maximum subsidy levels are called Small Area Fair Market Rents (SAFMRs). HUD sets them annually for each metropolitan zip code. In non-metropolitan areas, HUD only sets county-level FMRs so those would need to be used to cap subsidies (although HUD could in the future opt to set SAFMRs in nonmetropolitan areas where sufficient data are available).

⁴ CBPP estimate of the prorated average annual administrative fee per voucher in use that HUD provided to PHAs in calendar year 2020, based on the final fiscal year 2020 appropriation for HCV administrative fees distributed by formula and HUD data on vouchers in use each month during the year. The fully funded cost of the annual per-voucher administrative fee in 2020 was \$1,030, but Congress did not provide sufficient funding to pay the amount due under HUD's current fee policy (and has not fully funded administrative fees for many years). States and localities are not required to make any contribution to HCV administrative costs.

⁵ The per-case administrative cost in SNAP was \$360 in 2016, or \$388 after adjusting for inflation to 2020. Food and Nutrition Service Program Accountability and Administration Division, "Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program State Activity Report, Fiscal Year 2016," Table 11, September 2017, <a href="https://fns-

prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/snap/FY16-State-Activity-Report.pdf. In SNAP, the federal government reimburses states for approximately 50 percent of administrative costs. The figure cited is the total federal and state cost, annualized.

SNAP or other programs instead of having housing agencies conduct costly and duplicative determinations.⁶

Such an EBT system could also make housing vouchers more effective for families. In many parts of the country, particularly in lower-poverty areas, it is very challenging for families to find landlords that accept housing vouchers;⁷ nearly a third of families issued vouchers don't succeed in using them, on average.⁸ By making the rental process nearly identical to that in the unsubsidized rental market, taking a government agency out of the landlord/tenant relationship, and eliminating local jurisdictional barriers to families' ability to choose where to live, the proposed streamlining could help families use their subsidies to rent units of their choice.⁹ It also could give more families the option of living in a wider range of neighborhoods, including neighborhoods with better schools and other features that provide greater opportunities, and thereby reduce racial and economic segregation.¹⁰ In addition, families may prefer the relative simplicity and autonomy of making their own decisions about what unit to rent without the requirement of a PHA's approval of the home's condition and rent amount.

⁶ Bipartisan legislation enacted in 2016 directs HUD (in consultation with other appropriate federal agencies) to develop procedures that allow public housing agencies to use income determinations made by SNAP, TANF, and/or Medicaid agencies as a "safe harbor" in HUD's rental assistance programs. Housing Opportunity Through Modernization Act of 2016, Pub.L. 114-201 section 102, inserting new Section 3(a)(7)(D) of the U.S. Housing Act, 42 U.S.C. §1437a(a)(7)(D). HUD has not yet implemented this provision.

⁷ Mary Cunningham *et al.*, "A Pilot Study of Landlord Acceptance of Housing Choice Vouchers," Urban Institute. Prepared for U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, September 2018, https://www.huduser.gov/portal/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/Landlord-Acceptance-of-Housing-Choice-Vouchers.pdf; Kathleen M. Moore, "I don't do vouchers': Experimental evidence of discrimination against housing voucher recipients across fourteen metro areas," working paper, 2018, https://www.researchgate.net/profile/M Kathleen Moore/project/Rental-Market-Discrimination-the-Housing-Choice-Voucher-Program/attachment/5b64b5364cde265cb653c523/AS:655633628016640@1533326646525/download/hcv_audit_draft

Program/attachment/5b64b5364cde265cb653c523/AS:655633628016640@1533326646525/download/hcv_audit_draft_20180719.pdf?context=ProjectUpdatesLog

⁸ The most recent nationally representative data (from 48 PHAs, each of which administers more than 800 vouchers) indicate that 69 percent of families issued vouchers succeeded in using them to rent housing in 2000. Success rates varied widely, from 37 percent to 100 percent. Vacancy rates for units potentially available to voucher holders appeared to be a major factor in local success rates. Meryl Finkel *et al.*, "Study on Section 8 Voucher Success Rates: Volume I," HUD Office of Policy Development and Research, November 2001, https://www.huduser.gov/portal/publications/pubasst/sec8success.html.

⁹ The new "treatment" could require landlords to acknowledge to the administering agency that they own or manage the unit that will be rented to a particular family and provide the address, rent amount, and covered utilities. As an incentive for landlords to provide this basic information, agencies could offer a complaint mechanism in the event that families don't pay the rent, which could encourage more landlords to participate. In addition, tenants could be required to provide some documentation indicating that the funds are being used for legitimate rental costs, such as attesting that they are using funds to pay rent to a non-relative and providing proof of residence such as a utility bill in their name.

¹⁰ A recent analysis by CBPP and the Poverty & Race Research Action Council finds that voucher-assisted families with children tend to be more clustered in high-poverty neighborhoods that provide lower opportunities or have larger shares of residents who are people of color, relative to voucher-affordable units. These differences are sometimes quite pronounced, depending on the metropolitan area. Alicia Mazzara and Brian Knudsen, "Where Families with Children Use Housing Vouchers," January 3, 2019, https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/where-families-with-children-use-housing-vouchers.

To streamline the delivery of housing voucher benefits in this way, however, would modify or eliminate some features of the current HCV program that are intended to help families. Most significantly, PHAs would no longer verify that families' units comply with federal minimum standards concerning housing conditions and adequate size for the number of family members, or play a role in enforcing these requirements by withholding subsidy payments. (See box, "Rental Subsidy Expansion Could Reframe Approach to Improving Housing Conditions.") Nor would families get the benefit of federally required legal protections in the landlord-tenant relationship, such as the requirement of a written lease (usually for 12 months initially). In addition, some families would receive smaller subsidies than under current program rules (though some would receive larger subsidies) due to the simplified determination of the maximum housing benefit amount, which would require the use of zip-code-level rent maximums and eliminate local flexibility to adjust subsidy caps. And while eliminating bureaucratic procedures that discourage some landlords from accepting housing vouchers may increase some families' housing opportunities, other landlords may be newly deterred by loss of the security that PHAs' direct payment of rent subsidies provides.

A demonstration could help determine whether adopting a streamlined EBT system would realize the anticipated benefits, before making such significant changes in the administration of expanded housing voucher benefits program-wide, and identify any negative impacts on housing safety or stability. A demonstration also could explore if there are ways to minimize the loss of tenant protections resulting from the administrative redesign. And it could function as a pilot to work out various technical issues that would need addressing before launching such a program on a large scale.

¹

¹¹ Currently, HUD requires PHAs in only 24 metropolitan areas to use SAFMRs rather than metropolitan-wide Fair Market Rents in setting voucher payment standards, though other PHAs may choose to do so. PHAs that use SAFMRs have the flexibility to set payment standards within 10 percent above or below the SAFMR. See CBPP and PRRAC, "A Guide to Small Area Fair Market Rents," May 4, 2018, https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/a-guide-to-small-area-fair-market-rents-safmrs.

¹² Philip Garboden *et al.*, "Urban Landlords and the Housing Choice Voucher Program," Prepared for the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, May 2018, https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/PIH/documents/Research_Report_HCV-Program.pdf.

Rental Subsidy Expansion Could Reframe Approach to Improving Housing Conditions

A core element of the HCV program is the requirement that subsidies be used to rent only decent-quality housing — that is, housing that meets HUD's minimum requirements concerning unit conditions and number of bedrooms in relation to household size and composition. This policy is backed by a substantial body of research on the potential harms, particularly to children, from living in unsafe or overcrowded housing.^a And despite the substantial reduction in severely deficient housing conditions in the nearly 50 years since Congress authorized Section 8 tenant-based rental assistance, unsafe and unhealthy conditions persist.^b

However, this approach has some disadvantages. Verifying and enforcing housing quality standards is costly and discourages many landlords — including some that own good-quality units in high demand — from participating in the program due to the related delays in leasing and potential obligations to make repairs. These requirements also prevent families from using a voucher to remain in the home they've been renting if it doesn't pass quality standards, and reduce the share of families issued vouchers that are able to use them. In designing the HCV program and its precursors, however, policymakers decided that the importance of families using federal funds to live in decent-quality homes outweighed these drawbacks.

The prospect of substantially expanding the availability of rental subsidies, however, may enable a paradigm shift in how housing policy aims to address deficient conditions in the rental stock. Rather than tying federal quality requirements directly to federal housing subsidies, it may become feasible — and more effective — to treat rental housing quality like food or toy safety: a fundamental obligation of businesses that provide potentially risky goods for sale, combined with governmental responsibility to test for compliance. Following the food or toy safety analogy, suppliers would have to meet basic requirements to offer a unit for rent, enforceable by government agents (local, state or federal) as well as by consumers. New loan or grant products for small landlords, and funds to incentivize states to modify their policies, may be important to realize the goal of such a policy shift.

^a Tracey Ross, Chelsea Parsons, and Rebecca Vallas. "Creating Safe and Healthy Living Environments for Low-Income Families," Center for American Progress, July 2016, https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/14065816/SafeAndHealthyHomes-report.pdf.

LIN 2005, roughly 6 percent of all children lived in physically inadequate housing, which represents a 50 percent decrease from 12 percent in 1975. The incidence of crowding among low-income children has declined by almost 45 percent since 1975. Sandra Newman and C. Scott Holupka, "The housing and neighborhood conditions of America's children: patterns and trends over four decades." *Housing Policy Debate*, vol. 21, no. 2, 2011. Recent federal data indicate that a larger share of rental than owner-occupied housing units have moderate to severe physical infrastructure problems (3.3 million) and lead-based paint hazards (8.7 million).

^c A study conducted by Abt Associates for HUD found that on average 17.5 percent of the costs of administering housing vouchers were due to the inspection process; Philip Garboden et al., *supra*. Hiren Nisar et al., "Landlord Participation Study," October 17, 2018, https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/PIH/documents/Landlord-Participation-Study-Final-Report.pdf.

^d The Experimental Housing Allowance Program, a federally-supported research demonstration conducted in the 1970s, found that housing quality standards reduced participation in the program and did not substantially improve the quality of housing for the majority of participants. U.S. General Accounting Office. "Housing Allowances: An Assessment of Program Participation and Effects." Prepared for the Committee on Banking, Finance, and Urban Affairs. February 1986. https://www.gao.gov/assets/150/144032.pdf; Raymond J. Struyk and Marc Benedick Jr. Housing Vouchers for the Poor: Lessons from a National Experiment. Urban Institute Press, 1981.

Research Demonstration Design

We recommend that a research demonstration be conducted in at least eight sites, selected to represent the likely major drivers of potentially varying impacts in areas with different housing market conditions, as discussed below. In each site, 2,000 households, drawn from public housing agency HCV waiting lists, would be enrolled: 1,000 for the "treatment" group, which would receive streamlined EBT benefits, and 1,000 in the control group, which would receive regular HCV assistance. The demonstration would last for five years: one year for design and piloting of the interventions, ¹³ three years for random assignment and implementation, and a fifth year for preparation and publication of the final evaluation report. We estimate the demonstration would cost \$598 million: \$578 million for three years of housing benefits and related administrative costs and \$20 million for design, piloting, and implementation of the new treatment at eight sites plus the evaluation.¹⁴

Vacancy Rates, Housing Stock Condition and Safety Standards, and Prevalence of Racial and Ethnic Segregation Likely Affect Intervention's Impact

Decades of experience with housing vouchers have shown that families have more difficulty using vouchers to rent units in low-vacancy ("tight") housing markets; research also shows that Black and Latino families are less likely than white families to be able to use vouchers to rent homes in areas where they constitute a small racial or ethnic minority. ¹⁵ As explained above, there are many reasons to anticipate that state-level administration of simplified housing benefits would encourage more landlords to rent to recipients of federal housing assistance and would reduce the barriers families often face to moving to new communities with greater opportunities. But to test whether these changes in administration and program design can reduce or eliminate those challenges, the

-

¹³ In the initial year, the pilot sites would resolve how the restricted EBT cards would work. The SNAP model of restricting use of SNAP EBT cards to authorized grocers is not easily transferable to landlords, which are far more numerous, not necessarily licensed locally, and may not currently accept electronic payments.

¹⁴ The estimated cost of 2,000 vouchers per year for three years is \$523 million, and corresponding administrative fees for staff and related costs is \$55 million. For the subsidy cost, we used HUD data on the actual cost of housing vouchers nationally (excluding the 39 PHAs in the Moving to Work demonstration) for March – October 2020, inflated to the years 2024 – 2026, the likely period of implementation. The administrative fee total is for the same number of vouchers in the same period, assuming full funding of the current fee formula. Actual subsidy and fee costs in the eight selected sites may be more or less than the national average. (Additional funding may not be required even if selected sites have higher-than-average costs, because some families would likely cease receiving subsidies during the period of the demonstration due to increased income or other reasons, and we assume the "treatment" subsidies would not be reissued.) In addition to the staffing costs to administer the new vouchers at each treatment site, which would be covered by administrative fees, the evaluation cost includes the salary of a project manager at each treatment site for the five-year evaluation period.

¹⁵ See Barbara Sard *et al.*, "Federal Policy Changes Can Help More Families with Housing Vouchers Live in Higher-Opportunity Areas," CBPP, September 4, 2018, https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/federal-policy-changes-can-help-more-families-with-housing-vouchers-live-in-higher; Mazzara and Knudsen, *supra*.

demonstration should select sites that vary on vacancy rates, housing conditions and standards, and prevalence of segregation.¹⁶

It is also vital to determine whether such program simplification — particularly the elimination of agency-supervised federal requirements concerning housing conditions — would leave families living in worse quality or more crowded housing than under current program rules. Areas of the country differ in the extent of defective conditions in the lower-cost rental housing stock, and in the strength of rental housing safety standards and compliance mechanisms. To help determine whether these aspects of housing market conditions can effectively substitute for HCV program requirements, the demonstration should also select sites that vary significantly by the quality of the lower-rent housing stock and the legal environment regarding enforcement of housing quality standards and tenant rights.¹⁷

Therefore, to yield the most policy-relevant results, the demonstration should be designed to produce findings from areas with substantial differences in the three sets of housing market-related features, as the table below shows. These key variables would require implementing the demonstration in at least eight different types of locations.

Table 1: Housing Market Criteria for Site Selection

	High Vacancy		Low Vacancy	
	High Segregation	Low Segregation	High Segregation	Low Segregation
Good housing conditions/strong codes, enforcement and tenant legal rights	1	2	3	4
Poor housing conditions/ weak codes, enforcement and tenant legal rights	5	6	7	8

_

¹⁶ HUD is in the process of launching the congressionally mandated Housing Choice Voucher Mobility Demonstration to determine the effectiveness of various strategies in different types of housing markets at assisting families that wish to use their vouchers in higher-opportunity neighborhoods. See

https://www.hud.gov/program_offices/public_indian_housing/programs/hcv/mobilitydemo. Even if the administrative and policy changes proposed here increase families' ability to secure affordable homes, they may not contribute significantly to expanding access to a wide range of neighborhoods without additional mobility services. It may be possible to design the proposed demonstration in a manner that would test the impact of also providing proven mobility services, or at least to require that agencies provide families information on the potential benefits of moving to lower-poverty neighborhoods as HUD now requires in the HCV program (see 24 C.F.R. 982.301), particularly those with access to high-performing schools.

¹⁷ Some sites could also explore whether educating consumers about what to look for in a unit, and encouraging families to provide copies of conditions checklists to potential landlords so they know what's expected of them, could produce results comparable to those that result from PHA inspections. In addition, to encourage families to rent from landlords that will provide tenant protections through a written lease (such as no eviction without good cause during the term of the lease), treatment sites could be required to provide information to families on the benefits of having a written lease with specific protections.

We recommend enrolling 2,000 households at each site in order to yield statistically significant findings when impacts differ by 5 percent or more. (Significant differences among sub-groups would have to be somewhat larger to be detected.) Funding the full estimated cost of the 16,000 rental subsidies for the three-year implementation period from random assignment would assure that the demonstration could be completed within five years from selection of the participating sites and evaluation team.¹⁸

To administer EBT-delivered streamlined rental subsidies as well as the regular housing vouchers for the control group most efficiently, the demonstration should require collaboration between the state agency administering SNAP and a state-level public housing agency that administers HCVs.¹⁹ Involving SNAP administrators in the demonstration would bring their expertise in using EBT to deliver funds for time-sensitive expenses for low-income families; it also would facilitate using SNAP income determinations for participants in the demonstration, most of whom likely receive SNAP. In states without a state-level HCV program, one or more local public housing agencies could apply jointly with the SNAP administrator. In either case, the EBT rental subsidies would be made available to families initially residing in the same geographic areas as the control group.

.

¹⁸ For budgeting purposes, we recommend funding the 8,000 subsidies to be delivered through an EBT mechanism at the same estimated cost as regular housing vouchers (details explained in note 14), as it is difficult to determine reliably in advance how subsidy and administrative costs may differ in the treatment groups. Unlike regular housing vouchers, however, rental subsidies that are part of the demonstration would be "single-use": that is, they would not be made available to additional families if some initial participants cease to receive assistance during the study period. To make the EBT benefits comparable to regular vouchers, however, families enrolled in the demonstration should have the right to continue to receive rental assistance under regular housing voucher program policies when the demonstration ends.

¹⁹ In the 10 states where counties administer SNAP, counties could be eligible applicants if they could ensure that families would have statewide choice of where to live and not be limited to using their housing benefit in the county.